OPEN ACCESS


Status report on the IMS

Report to the Cochrane Collaboration Steering Group, 

prepared by Monica Kjeldstrøm, 25 September 2006

1 Purpose

The purpose of the report is to provide a summary of the work of the IMS team since the last Steering Group meeting in April 2006. A separate paper provides an update on and raises some issues regarding RevMan 5.

2 Update on the IMS Team

The IMS Team consists of two sub-teams, Development and Support. The Development team currently consists of 3 FTE system developers (Martin Seest Christiansen, Rasmus Moustgaard, Greg Saunders), 0.5 FTE Support and Communication Manager (Jacob Riis), and 0.4 FTE System Administrator (Bright Amenuvor). The Support team currently consists of 1 FTE support staff (Liz Dooley (0.2), Becky Gray  (0.4), and Sonja Henderson (0.4)). Recruitment for an additional 0.4 FTE support staff is in the process (see below). Monica Kjeldstrøm is employed full-time as Director of the Cochrane IMS. Marian Pandal (0.4 FTE) provides administrative support.

3 Staff changes in the IMS Development team

With some delay, the IMS team is now at full capacity again, and a bit more. In addition to the planned expansion of the team with a system administrator, and extending the second system developer post to longer term, a third full-time system developer joined the team in September 2006. This will help us to catch up on the wish list for Archie, as well as to respond in a more timely way to new requests from the Steering Group and its sub-groups.

· Bright Amenuvor joined the IMS team on 1 June 2006 as System Administrator. Bright is employed for two days a week. Bright’s main responsibilities will be supporting entities other than CRGs, monitoring systems, retrieving data for status reports and responding to Parent Database requests.

· Greg Saunders joined the IMS team on 1 August 2006 as System Developer. Greg’s main responsibility will initially be for the workflow and tracking component of Archie.

· Martin Seest Christiansen joined the IMS team in November 2005 for two days a week. From 18 September 2006 Martin commenced working full-time as System Developer, initially for one year.

4 Staff changes in the IMS Support team

Susanne Ebrahim left her positions as RGC in the Metabolic and Endocrine Disorders Group and IMS Support person in Europe on 30 June 2006. The CRGs previously supported by Susanne are temporarily being supported by Jacob Riis until a replacement is in post. The vacant IMS Support position was advertised through CCInfo, the RGCs’ and TSCs’ mailing lists, www.cochrane.org and www.cc-ims.net on 10 August 2006, with an application deadline of 31 August. Interviews took place on 21 September. The selection and interviewing panel was comprised of Mike Clarke, Heather Maxwell and Monica Kjeldstrøm, who agreed unanimously that the post should be offered to an applicant who also works as an Assistant RGC/TSC. 

5 Funding

With the current level of development and support, the funding situation for the areas of both Development and Support seems stable for the next few years. At the Steering Group meeting in October 2005 it was suggested that when new IMS projects are brought to the Steering Group, resource implications should also be considered. An example of where this has happened is in the implementation of topics lists for Fields, the Steering Group Executive having allocated separate funds for this project. It is our hope that such additional funds will help us to maintain the third System Developer position.

6 Archie Developments

There have been a number of general improvements to Archie throughout the period, with two major deployments in April and August 2006. Details of these are available at http://www.cc-ims.net/Archie/whatsnew.htm.

6.1 Transition to Archie

For the first time, all 51 CRGs submitted their module using Archie for the 24 August 2006 submission deadline. This marks the end of a busy year for both the IMS Support team and the editorial bases of CRGs. You may recall that when a CRG submitted their module for the first time, it was also requested to prepare a back-up module in ModMan. We are happy to report that on no occasion has it been necessary to use these back-up modules. The transition from ‘pushing’ modules to Update Software in RevMan 4.2 and ModMan 4.2 formats to having Wiley ‘pull’ modules of Archie in XML format has also gone well, and the IMS team continues to have a good collaboration with Wiley through monthly teleconferences and other means. 

The status of the most recent module submissions is described in the IMS bulletins for CRG Super Users (see http://www.cc-ims.net/Projects/newIMS/Bulletins/, issues 28, 32, 37 and 42). 

6.2 Workflow component

The development of the Workflow component was put on hold when Peter Friis announced that he would be leaving the IMS team. As described earlier, Greg Saunders has now joined our team, and he is working full-time to become familiar with the Workflow components that have already been implemented. A Workflow sub-group of the Editorial Management Advisory Group (EMAG) met in Copenhagen on 13-14 September 2006 to discuss workflows and to help Greg to design specific workflows. The aim is to have a simple workflow available for demonstration and discussion at the full EMAG meeting on 22 October 2006 in Dublin.

6.3 Titles registration

The Review Titles website maintained by the Norwegian Branch of the Nordic Cochrane Centre will become redundant with the next deployment of Archie, scheduled for October 2006. CRGs will thereafter only be required to register their titles of new reviews within Archie. The functionality offered by the Review Titles website (e.g. allowing the public to browse registered titles) is being replaced by a web service that will publish data on cochrane.org.

6.4 Topics lists for Fields

The Steering Group has approved a proposal to allow Fields to maintain topics lists and link to reviews in multiple Review Groups. The IMS team works with Lorne Becker on the project, and it is expected to have the new functionality in place in early 2007. The Information Management System Group (IMSG) has suggested that this feature should be extended to other entities too, but a number of issues need to be clarified first with respect to the possible publication of non-CRG topics lists. 

7 New Parent Database system

Since the termination of the contract between Wiley and Update Software on 1 March 2006, the data from Archie have been delivered directly to Wiley in XML format instead of the former ModMan/FoxPro database format. A side-effect is that the Parent Database, which contained all reviews from a single issue in FoxPro format, is no longer produced. This was usually delivered by Update Software to the Nordic Cochrane Centre approximately six weeks following the module submission deadline.

With all CRGs now preparing their modules in the new IMS, all source data are available in Archie. Archie should, therefore, be able in theory to take over the Parent Database's role as the source for data extraction for statistics and research. However, because each review in Archie is stored in an XML document rather than in individual database fields, many queries can be difficult or time- consuming to run. As a replacement for the old Parent Database, Rasmus Moustgaard has therefore prepared a new SQL database, which will, within a few days after Wiley reports that the module submission is closed, be fed with the data from the submissions. This database, which we will continue to call the ‘Parent Database', allows for easy retrieval of review data for both administrative and research purposes.

With encouragement from the IMSG, the IMS team would like to investigate making the Parent Database (containing the content of the CDSR in database form) available on a password- protected site for research and administrative purposes, to minimise the work of the IMS team in having to respond to requests for data from this database. Access to the information via the password-protected site should still only be provided with the approval of the Steering Group Executive, as is currently the case. Feedback from the Steering Group on this idea would be welcome.

8 Training and Support

8.1 Survey of CRG Super Users

All CRG Super Users were encouraged in August 2006 to participate in a survey about their use of Archie. The results should help the IMS team to prioritise future development, training and support activities. The survey was closed on 25 August, by which time 39 CRG Super Users had completed the survey. 

8.2 Regional meetings

The IMS Support team ran training sessions or workshops at the Continental-European Cochrane Contributors’ Meeting in Copenhagen in May 2006, the UK-based RGCs’ meeting in London in June, and the Australasian Symposium in Melbourne, also in June. The sessions attended by RGCs emphasised that there is a need for continued training to ensure that the editorial bases benefit optimally from the new functionality that is being deployed over the course of the year. The IMS Support team will therefore continue to offer training sessions at regional meetings.

8.3 Training activities at the Dublin Colloquium

The IMS team will be involved in the following training activities at the Dublin Colloquium in October 2006:

· A two-hour training session at the RGCs’ meeting

· An IMS workshop for TSCs

· IMS clinics

· A RevMan 5/Grade Pro workshop

8.4 Training for Co-ordinating Editors

The IMS team and the IMSG have discussed whether Co-ordinating Editors need to be more involved in the IMS, in order to be more conversant with its use. It has been agreed that the level of involvement is likely to vary across CRGs and that the Co-ordinating Editors should be encouraged to attend training, but that special training events for them are probably not necessary. 

8.5 Proposal for statement about training and support

Recently a number of CRG satellites have requested training from their local IMS Support team member. In response to this, the following statement (which is published on the IMS website) has been adopted, following approval by the IMSG:

“ Provision of training and support of Cochrane Review Group (CRG) editorial staff in the use of the Cochrane Information Management System (IMS)

The IMS Support team (http://www.cc-ims.net/Projects/newIMS/Training/IMS_Support) provides training and ongoing support to Cochrane Review Group (CRG) editorial staff. 

Training

During the transition to the Internet-based Cochrane Information Management System (IMS), site visits lasting 1-2 days were arranged with each registered CRG. These visits took place between April 2005 and August 2006. Ongoing training is usually provided during regional meetings and annual colloquia, but in cases of CRG editorial base relocation or significant staff changes, a new site visit may be arranged. In the case of the establishment of a new CRG, the IMS Support team will offer a site visit during which the new staff will be trained. 

Generally, tailored training of staff at CRG satellites should be provided by the parent CRG. In special circumstances, the parent CRG can request that a member of the IMS Support team arranges a site visit to provide training to satellite staff members but this would not be funded by the IMS. To ensure that the training is appropriately tailored to the satellite staffs’ needs, the parent CRG should be actively involved in specifying the role of the satellite and how the satellite staff will work together with the parent CRG. Staff at CRG satellites are welcome to attend IMS training sessions at regional meetings and annual colloquia.

Support

Support in the use of the IMS is provided to CRGs and CRG satellites by the IMS Support team. For information about who is the IMS Support person for your CRG or CRG Satellite, please go to http://www.cc-ims.net/Projects/newIMS/Training/IMS_Support. 

Queries about training and support of CRGs and CRG satellites can be forwarded to your IMS Support person or to the Director of the Cochrane IMS: Monica Kjeldstrøm (mk@cochrane.dk)”

*** End of report ***
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